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ANNOUNCEMENT 

Claim received by the Company 

The Board announces that on 4 October 2011, the Company received notice that a claim has 
been filed in the Labour Tribunal against it by a former Chief Executive Officer of the Company. 

Shareholders of the Company and public investors are reminded to exercise caution 
when dealing in the securities of the Company. 

The board of directors (the “Board”) announces that on 4 October 2011, VXL Capital Limited 
(the “Company”) received notice that a claim has been filed in the Labour Tribunal against it by 
a former Chief Executive Officer of the Company (the “Former CEO”) for a total sum of 
HK$30,000,000 (the “Claim”). The Claim alleges that the Company owes the Former CEO 
payment of a discretionary bonus in the amount of the Claim.   

During the year ended 31 March 2009, the Group made a provision in the amount of the Claim.  
For the purpose of preparing the Company’s consolidated financial statements for the financial 
year ended 31 March 2011, management re-assessed the bonus provision and, given the 
actualisation of a number of factors affecting the relevant net profits, adjusted it downwards from 
HK$30,000,000 to HK$6,400,000. This provision remains subject to further adjustments in 
future periods. 

The Board does not consider the Claim to have merit.  The Company intends to vigorously 
dispute allegations made in the Claim. There may be a material adverse impact on the 
Company in the event that the Labour Tribunal makes an award in the Former CEO’s favour in 
respect of the Claim. 

Shareholders of the Company and public investors are reminded to exercise caution when 
dealing in the securities of the Company. 

The Company will make further announcement(s) as and when appropriate in respect of the 
Claim. 
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